
Town of Meridian Hills
 Town Council Meeting
May 13th, 2013
 
The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7:05 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor
Kristina. Frey, Councilor



Terry O’Brien, Councilor
Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer



Residents & Visitors that signed in:




Joe & Sue Gustin



Emily Sturman



Sharon Neighboors




Barbara Hamilton



Jon & Judy Birge



Malcomb Mallette



Darren Reno



Paul Shopra




Margie Hanna



Julie Olds



Bob Borrows



Ken & Patty Martsa
After the Pledge of Allegiance, President Walter Freihofer greeted everyone.  The agenda was changed to accommodate the Development Standard Committee presentation for a variance request.
The architectural drawings, survey map, and a letter from a next door neighbor were presented to the Council by the developer in asking to build on the back of the existing home at 7210 N. Pennsylvania Street. The variance would extend the existing building onto a side setback 
by 6.3 feet.   After discussion the Council approved by vote of 3-0, a motion to support the variance request

President Freihofer also mentioned that a plan was presented to the Standards Committee for the property at 130 Penn Ridge Dr.   The committee felt uncomfortable making recommendations for variance without proper Civil Engineering designs.  The offer to purchase the home was dropped.
Residents Forum
Resident Barbara Hamilton, commented that pavement along 73rd Street east of Meridian had deteriorated.
Resident Joe Gustin commented on paving on Pennsylvania Street.  He commented that the taxpayer funds for paving Pennsylvania Street are good and efficient use of funds, but the proposed expanding or widening of the street was not.  Resident Gustin had questions about the parking areas, mail areas and wondered if 1) it would look better, 2) will it cost the town more money, 3) will the town repave the parking areas?
Resident Kevin Martin asked about the timing of the start and end of the Pennsylvania Street paving project.  He suggested using a sign system with colored markings to indicate % of completion.   
Councilor Kristina Frey commented that the Council wanted to provide as much information as possible on the timing but it has always been difficult to get this information from the city on a timely basis.
President Freihofer commented that the Pennsylvania Paving project would be discussed in more detail later in the agenda under Old Business.
Approval of Minutes 
Council approved the Council Meeting Minutes for March 11th, 2013 by a vote of 3-0.    Councilor O’Brien also submitted minutes to the Council for the Open House meetings on March 4th at Park Tudor School and March 26th First Congregational Church.
Police Report
Town Marshall Michael Russo submitted the Monthly Police Report.   He reported an armed robbery that occurred at 7737 N. Illinois Street on Thursday, March 11th around 12:30 in the morning.  Marshall Russo stated that a resident was returning home when two men robbed a resident at gun point and stole his wallet and car.   The car was recovered along with another car that had been stolen north of Nora, it what may have been a related incident.
Marshall Russo stated that a MPD Detective was looking into the incident.   A stolen credit card from the robbery was used at a Shell Station at 30th and Illinois and that video cameras were being reviewed in hopes of capturing images of any suspect.   The case is unresolved at this point.
Marshall Russo commented that the Town of Meridian Hills is not and island, and this type of incident is increasing to the south and west of the Town on a more frequent basis.  Crime statistics reflect that crimes like this in Meridian Hills are an infrequent occurrence.   He stated that the Town’s Police will continue to patrol regularly.
A resident asked whether the Town had laws against Soliciting.  Marshall Russo responded that the town cannot prevent someone from knocking on your door but recommended that:
1) Don’t open the door,
2) Ask the solicitor to leave,
3) If they don’t leave, call 911
Attorney Sue Beesley stated that the Town can try and regulate solicitation but can’t prevent it.  She also stated that the State Legislature adopted a law that goes into effect on July 1st where cable solicitors will be able to call on satellite dish users. 
Councilor Terry O’Brien showed Meridian Hills signs of “No Soliciting / Police Patrolled” to discourage solicitors.
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Jay Vorisek submitted his report to the Council.
Engineer Vorisek reported three proposals for maintenance paving projects for this summer.   Crossroads Engineering came up with a list of priorities and identified a Option C) minimum of $51,757 in paving needs , Option B) $67,192 and Option A) of $99,980.   It would be up to the Council to decide at a future Council Meeting.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that the 2013 original budget for street maintenance had been $95,000 and the Town had $52,000 balance after having a long winter with higher snow removal costs.
Resident Malcomb Mallette stated the Southeast corner of 73rd and Pennsylvania St presented a drainage danger in the event of heavy rains.    Engineer Vorisek agreed to look at the corner.
Engineer Vorisek reported that the first stage of the Penn Ridge drainage project had been completed. A water main had been relocated and AT&T had been difficult to work with.  President Walter Freihofer commented on the height of the drains being high, and Engineer Vorisek responded by explaining how the drains actually work.   President Freihofer said that “bee hive” drains were used to catch material.  He also stated that there was a broken pipe within 10ft of the construction. 
Engineer Vorisek said that there was nothing to report on Central Avenue drainage study.
Engineer Vorisek stated that the repair and replacement of the bridge north of 75th on College would start this summer, and he thought the city was planning to act before school started in September.     He expected the Meridian Street bridge over White River would be finished soon.
Town Attorney 
Attorney Sue Beesley reported on an error in the Town Code that had incorrect wording.  Attorney Beesley submitted Ordinance 2013-2 to the Council for Notice of Excavating.   The Council suspended the rules to allow a 1st and 2nd reading of the ordinance.  Council approved the ordinance by a vote of 3-0.
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that the Town had completed the bi-annual audit by the State Board of Accounts.     While the audit report would be sent in the weeks that followed, the Town had adjustments to address to keep the 2010 and 2011 financial statement accurate.   Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that the adjustments were not material but would send the reports to Council for review. 
In 2010 and 2011 the Town spent funds in excess of amounts budgeted and had taken Rainy Day Funds to fund paving projects.    The State Board of Accounts made recommendations on transferring funds from the Rainy day account to Street Funds of Local Road and Streets or the Motor Vehicle Highway fund if the Town was going to approve expenditures over the amount budgeted.  If the Rainy Day funds were not going to be replace by the end of the year in which funds were transferred, the Council would have to vote on these transfers.    Clerk-Treasurer Taylor stated that he would make sure that we followed the State Board guidelines.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor said that the State Board also made some recommendations on issuing written receipts for donations, and to have copies of both side of checks for the auditors in the future.    A few reports had to be submitted according to the calendar on the Gateway online reporting system.   Clerk-Treasurer Taylor welcomed the audit report and stated that it was always useful to receive this feedback and correction.  
Old Business
Nothing to report
New Business
Pennsylvania Resurfacing Project:
The Town had previously held Open House meetings on March 4th at Park Tudor School and on March 26th at First Congregational Church to present options for the resurfacing project.  
President Freihofer commented that the Town had held two public meetings to present options.    The City of Indianapolis was planning of paving Pennsylvania this summer, and this opportunity to plan how the Town wanted to pave the street would be a decision that would occur once every 30 years.  The Council presented options and sought residents input over the past several months. 
An issue of significant discussion was over the parking strips/pavement/spots (pavers) that had developed in front of resident’s homes over the years.    These pavers had been made by residents over many years without Town approval and were located in the Town’s right of way along the sides of Pennsylvania Street.   There was no conformity to the pavers and many of the pavers had been installed by prior residents that had since moved away.    There were questions of maintenance, creating a unifying standard or image for the Town was all part of the discussion.    
Additionally the Council needed to decide on the width of Pennsylvania (18 ft or 24 ft) and to discuss drainage issues, as the paving project was the result of the City’s efforts to address drainage problems along Pennsylvania Street.
President Freihofer opened the floor for discussion.  
Residents spoke up to discuss their opinions about the proposed resurfacing project.   
Resident Malcomb Mallette stated the original plan was for the Town to repave the parking spots. President Freihofer stated that was not tur or inaccurate.   
Resident Jim Rush asked about the drainage issues being considered in the project or in the consideration of eliminating the parking pavers.    Councilor Kristina Frey speculated that the net of removing the paving spots and widening the road might have a zero net effect.
Resident Mallette reflected that 36 years ago there were no permits and asked how we get every resident’s opinion, and more specifically the residents with pavers.   Resident Kevin Martin and other residents had comments about permeable pavers.
President Freihofer talked about the drainage project will be moving forward and that the Council had to decide on the width and paving strips.   A resident at 7350 N. Pennsylvania spoke about tile problems.  Engineer Vorisek gave explanation on the example of culvert replacement on driveways.   President Freihofer explained that residents can get permits to fix things themselves, if they don’t want to wait, they can get a permit. 
President Freihofer commented that residents can’t do anything on right away that is illegal or leading to erosion.   One of the suggestions was to standardize on permeable pavers so that those residents that wanted to have parking in the right of way could have an alternative to parking strips.    The concern would be that without permeable pavers, that visitors or residents would park anyway and cause ruts.  
Resident Kevin Martin thanked the Council for allowing the options to be discussed and presented over the past several months.   Other Resident expressed concern over speed of traffic if the street was widened.   
Councilor Frey made a motion to “Direct DPW to move forward with finalizing Pennsylvania Street repaving plans, to include standardizing street width at 24 ft and remove excess asphalt in the right of way that exceeds road width.”
Councilor O’Brien commented that the paving strips were unsightly, illegal,  and for priority of public safety the road should be widened to 24 ft.   Currently the road is so narrow that cars can’t pass.   The proposed road width is identical to Williams Creek and Arden and this allows for safe biking and walking along the road. 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor agreed with Councilor O’Brien, that to have a safer road for biking and hiking with his grandchildren could be accomplished with widening the road.  Making Pennsylvania a connector between Williams Creek and Arden.
Resident Kevin Martin asked what would be allowed in the right of way.   Grass or permeable pavers were discussed.   He also asked for clarification on what should not be in the right of way.
President Freihofer expressed his opinion that a 24 ft street width would be too wide and encourage speeding.  He also stated that standardization of parking spots need to be discussed in the future.
Councilor Frey stated that the Council had two well attended public meetings and had knocked on many doors, sought information, and received numerous emails.
President Freihofer called for a vote.   The motion passed by a vote of 2-1 with Councilor’s Frey and O’Brien voting for the motion and President Freihofer voting against the motion.
Committee Reports
Development Standards Committee  - 
Previously discussed and moved at the beginning of the Council Meeting.   Nothing further was discussed.
Claims & Vouchers
Council approved claims and vouchers for April for $27,385.80 and May for $29,747.01
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted  April 8, 2013
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  4/4/13-  4/17/13 (estimated)
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/18/13- 5/1/13  (estimated)
	4,900.00 

	2495
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	
	93.68 

	2506
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	451.03 

	2507
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2508
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 13215)
	
	942.50 

	2509
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (April retainer)
	1,000.00 

	2510
	ARW Trucking:
	
	
	
	

	
	12-1211
	
	
	
	4,500.00
	

	
	12-1282
	
	
	
	5,500.00
	

	
	12-1281
	
	
	
	1,312.50
	

	
	12-1205
	
	
	
	812.50
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	12,125.00 

	2511
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	
	30.03 

	2512
	Delp Printing (Invoice 78253)
	
	
	357.00 

	2513
	Redding-Troy Insurance (bond renewals Taylor & Bruno)
	245.00 

	2514
	Info. Services Agency (IMPD access)
	
	34.89 

	2515
	Stavros Lawn Service (Invoice 174458,174459,174460,174461)
	454.00 

	2515
	Stavros Lawn Service (Invoice 174425 & 174450)
	1,287.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$27,385.80 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana

	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted May 13, 2013
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  5/2/13-  5/15/13 (estimated)
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 5/16/13- 5/29/13 (estimated)
	4,900.00 

	2516
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	100.19 

	2517
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	434.87 

	2518
	IPL 
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2519
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 13296)
	2,232.50 

	2520
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (May retainer)
	1,000.00 

	2521
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	30.05 

	2522
	Info. Services Agency (IMPD access)
	34.89 

	2523
	Stavros Lawn Service 
	
	
	1,012.41 

	2524
	Penske Chevrolet (#339634)
	
	52.79 

	2525
	IACT Annual Dues (#3033)
	
	898.50 

	2526
	AES Indpls. Power & Light  (work request #387185)
	13,277.00 

	2527
	Terry O'Brien postage reimbursement
	168.14 

	2528
	Postmaster (PO Box annual rental)
	
	140.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	$29,747.01 


President Freihofer thanked all those in attendance and for their participation.  The meeting was adjourned at  9:20 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

